SALTFLEETBY PARISH COUNCIL
Web Site: parishes.lincolnshire.gov.uk/saltfleetbyGroup

Minutes of the Saltfleetby Parish Council meeting held on Tuesday, 1st March 2016 

7.00 pm in the Marshland Community Centre
Present:                Chairman
Cllr W MacDonald
                             

Cllr B Stapleton


Cllr G Harris 


Cllr R Smith


Cllr I Stubbs


Cllr T Bryson



Cllr S Harrison



Cllr C Warwick



Cllr S Clark


Mrs J Brown - Clerk
There were five members of the public present, PC G Palmer & Ms J Waters-Dewhurst, Diocese Director of Education attending regarding Saltfleetby School Closure Consultation.
The Chairman welcomed all present & especially visitors for taking the time to attend. PC Palmer was invited to address the meeting first regarding speeding issues.

PC Palmer noted he was aware of a speeding issue in the village; intermittent speed checks were carried out, an Archer survey had also been done in the past. He confirmed that the Council could take part in the Speed Aware Scheme whereby residents were trained to use speed guns; the Matrix sign could also be deployed – the Council had requested this before. The Council was advised to contact the Lincolnshire Road Safety Partnership (LRSP) regarding displaying a ‘Speed Camera’ sign & its legality. Regarding the issue of the 60mph speed limit on the A1031 on the double bend preceding Saltfleet village – the Council  noted that cars were frequently going into ditches due to the speed being travelled on the bends – compliant with the speed limit but too high a speed for the bends; 60mph was far too fast. The junction of the B1200/A1031 was also a trouble spot, the Council had requested the Give Way sign be changed to a Stop sign but this had been declined by Highways.  PC Palmer confirmed that speed checks could be carried out on the A1031 but they had received very few complaints – he was advised that residents hedges had been demolished & one or two accidents occurred a month on the ‘dog leg’, however there were not a great deal of houses there for residents to complain in large numbers.  PC Palmer suggested that the Council write to the LRSP requesting an Archer survey on the A1031, the results may help to apply pressure for a speed reduction in problem areas – ideally it was noted by the Council that 40mph was more appropriate for the bend.
PC Palmer was asked about the legislation for vehicles parked on a 40mph road without lights – he confirmed that vehicles should have lights on and should also face the right direction. 

The Chairman thanked PC Palmer for attending and he left the meeting.

Ms Jackie Waters-Dewhurst, Diocese Director of Education was invited to address the meeting regarding the closure of Saltfleetby C of E Primary School – Ms Waters-Dewhurst stated she had come more to answer questions and took questions from the floor.

· The Statutory Notice had been issued & she was asked what the Diocese could have done within its 
power to prevent that happening.  
She noted that the C of E Diocese responsibility for C of E 
Schools was to support Governors and ensure religious compliance but had no remit to interfere in 
the day to day running of the school. The Diocese encouraged the setting up of a Foundation in the hope it would assist the school to thrive which unfortunately had not worked; numbers dropped and standards began to fall & the Diocese supported the setting up of the original IEB & following IEB. Numbers continued to drop & the IEB made the decision to close – it had been a local decision. The Department of Education were currently considering new financial arrangements & it would appear that no school with under 100 children would be viable for these; a school with 19 was therefore unfortunately not viable. She noted that with 19 children it was almost impossible to provide the breadth & depth of curriculum needed & social issues, i.e. team games/friendship 
learning were also a major problem. She commented that if the next school was one hour’s bus drive away other options may have had to be considered, but that was not the case as there were 5 or 6 schools that could offer those children the social & educational standard they needed; it was a huge regret to her.
· A resident present noted that it had been a struggle 12 months ago to get Diocese support to 
represent the school & considered that a complaint needed to be put forward about how the situation 
had been handled.


Ms Waters-Dewhurst believed that Parents & the IEB together should have pushed the school more 
& perhaps given out more positive messages.


A resident commented that had the Head & original IEB been more communicative and helpful 
it was believed that more could 
have been done, however it appeared apparent that they had been 
working only towards closure & not improvement.

· Why were Cygnets evicted? 


That had been a School decision – the resident commented that the School had indicated to Parents 
that it had been a Diocese decision.  Ms Waters-Dewhurst said that they had talked about it; the 
School had believed there was safeguarding issue & the Diocese had been minded to support 
following their report. The public responded that it was clear that the Head Teacher at the time had 
influenced the decision with the IEB.

· It was considered that the Diocese had not really assisted in any way; at Public Meetings there were 
representatives there but they had not answered any questions.  The closure & demise of a good 
school was a tragedy & the Diocese needed to look at its involvement, they had always been 
involved with the school previously; it was also noted that the local PCC had not been included in 
the issue.

Ms Waters-Dewhurst noted that there were always lessons to be learnt especially in a situation that 
was painful for everyone; The Diocese had supported the school by supporting teachers and the 
Head, had spent a huge amount of time in the school and with Governors & the IEB. If there were 
lessons to be learnt they were more than willing to learn them but the Diocese could only work 
within its remit.

The Chairman thanked Ms Waters-Dewhurst for taking the time to attend & she left the meeting.

Public Comments: The Cygnets Pre-School opened for business on Monday – Clerk to place information on the Council web site.
000265 Apologies for absence – Cllr Dover - the apology was accepted. District Cllr Palmer.
000266 Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on 2nd February 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept them p CW s SH; the Minutes were duly signed by the Chairman.
000267 Declarations of Interest – There were no declaration or requests for dispensation.
000268 Councillor Vacancies – No requests for co-option had been received & the Clerk confirmed the need for applicants to have resided in the village or within three miles for 12-months prior to submission of request to be co-opted.
000269 EnergieKontor UK Ltd – Gayton Funds – Council noted that as the Working Group had been unable to meet there was no report, however the Clerk had amended the documents in line with the EK request & circulated. Comment was made that the Application Form needed to include more reference for individual applications – an application form for Individuals still required work but all comment were welcome. Cllr Stubbs confirmed the severe problems experienced with trying to open the account with Lloyds Bank for the fund, the Clerk had commenced talks in December and the account remained unopened – Head Office blamed the local branch for not photocopying documents of signatories properly, which the branch insisted they had. Three of the signatories had re-presented documents, Cllr Dover would do so at the earliest opportunity & then the account should be opened within 9 days. The Clerk noted that she had kept EnergieKontor up to date with the problems. Following further debate it was agreed that once the account was up and running the Council would consider looking elsewhere as it had very little confidence in Lloyd’s performance. Cllr Stubbs confirmed that compensation amounting to £250.00 had been received & paid into the Council’s own account.
000270 Financial Matters
Accounts to be paid/authorised – Clerk’s salary & expenses for February; A Warne – Editing of Newsletter - £50.00 (authorise only); J Y Brown – Reimburse Cartridgesave – Ink Cartridges - £79.92 (authorise only); C Statham – Delivery of Newsletter - £50.00 (authorise only); Louth Town Football Club – Annual Contribution to Meeting Refreshments - £50.00 (payment via cheque) – It was resolved to authorise the payments p BS s SH. 
Councillors Monthly Budget Report – The report as at 15th February 2016 had been circulated & it was resolved to accept the document – p CW s TB; The Chairman signed the Budget Report.
Budget 1st April 2016 – 31st March 2017 – The document had been amended to reflect the Councils decision, had been circulated & it was resolved to accept the document & was signed by the Chairman p RS s CW. 
Air Ambulance Donation – Following the none appearance at a cheque presentation & no further interest in attending, as the mandatory six months period prior to review had passed, following debate  it was resolved to cancel the donation noting the Councils disappointment p SH s CW. 
Defibrillator Order – The Clerk confirmed that the order had been placed with LIVES for the two units. She had contacted Wingas regarding the reduction in unit prices from LIVES which left  surplus funds from their donation & Wingas was happy to confirm that the remaining funds should be earmarked for maintenance, spares etc. for the units. It was resolved that the Council would write to Wingas thanking them for their continued support and kind offer p SH s BS. Clerk to write.
000271 Speed Indicator Signs – The Chairman reported that he & Cllr Warwick had collected the signs from the B1200 & charged them. Cllr Warwick had volunteered to help with the downloading of the data but unfortunately her laptop was not compatible & that raised the question of whether the information should be stored on individual Councillors equipment or whether the Council should look into the purchase of a unit purely for the speed signs information – Cllr Harrison to investigate funding opportunities for a unit & Cllr Warwick to look at prices for a laptop p BS s CW. Agenda item for April. It was noted that an error had occurred during downloading of the data from Unit 1 & it had subsequently  been lost; the data from Unit 2 had been successfully downloaded & would be circulated. Further volunteers were required to assist with the units.  The Council debated the comments from PC Palmer & it was resolved that the Clerk contact LRSP to request an Archer survey be carried out on the A1031 – Cllr Harris to forward the data on accidents collected to the Clerk to back up the request – Clerk to also contact Highways regarding reducing the speed limit on the bends p SH s IS.  Council also considered the information on using volunteers with speed guns & the Clerk was asked to obtain further information & feed it back. Clerk to look into the cost of Wheelie Bin stickers & report back.
000272 ELDC Transformation Programme – Footway Lighting - Council noted the responses from ELDC to the Council’s letter. The item would be included within the Annual Parish Meeting agenda to enable the Council to collect residents’ comments in order to resolve a final response – the Council noted one resident’s comments already received. District Cllr McNally made comment on the possibility of ELDC charging out maintenance & spares costs to individual Councils rather than the Council taking them on – further information required. The issue of a new EU law on Energy Saving which would entail changing the bulbs at considerable cost was a concern. An ELDC Area Forum was to be held on 4th April at London Road Sports Pavilion 6.30 to 7.00pm when street lighting was on the agenda – Cllr McNally to ensure Clerk receives the agenda for circulation. 
000273 – Personnel Committee - Two members were required to join Cllr Dover & following debate it was resolved that Cllrs Warwick (p SH s BS) & Stapleton (p SH s RS) would join the Committee.

000274 Louth Town FC/Marshland Community Centre- There was no report as the Working Group had not met – Cllr Clark to arrange a Trustees meeting & meet with the Working Group prior to the April meeting. 
000275 Saltfleetby Church of England Primary School – – The Council welcomed the attendance by Ms Waters-Dewhurst, considered the documentation on phase two of the Consultation to close the School & it was noted that Cllr P Bradwell had declined to attend. Following debate it was resolved that the Council would express its deeply held concern that the original IEB & Head at that time had focussed on, and appeared to be working towards, closing down the School. Clerk to draft a letter & circulate prior to sending with copies to the Diocese, Director of Education, Bishop of Lincoln, Victoria Atkins MP & the local PCC.

000276 Highways & Footpaths – Appendix A had been circulated & was noted. The road just past St Peters church was collapsing, it was believed there was a culvert there & the Council was deeply concerned that it would collapse as had happened at the St Clements end of the village previously, as the damage was spreading across the carriageway to the other side. Clerk to report again. Mill Lane/Church Lane bend – east dyke was dropping – Clerk to report; Church Lane outside The Vines – two extremely large & deep pot holes – two cars had needed to be recovered from them – Clerk to report. Overgrown hedge – Cllr Smith to contact the owner in first instance. Highways decline to the request for a survey of the A1031 due to its condition was noted. 
000277 Broadband – V2 had gone live in Saltfleetby & it was hoped that as had been suggested, the underspend by OnLincolnshire would be spent on solutions for the areas that had not been improved.
000278 St Clements Churchyard – The Clerk had attempted to obtain the Title Plan which indicated boundaries & been informed there was none available. Councillors to investigate all avenues & report back in April – Cllr Warwick was happy then to meet with the owners with a view to identifying the boundaries & therefore Councils responsibilities.
000279 District & County Councillors Report – LCC had met last week & set the budget, council tax would be rise; extra funding had been received from the Government at the last minute which had enabled the Council to keep rural bus services for the next two years. Gritting budget had been reduced. Fire & Rescue Services have a consultation on responding – Cllr McNally to forward to the Clerk for circulation. LCC Permit System for Highways was also out for consultation – Clerk to circulate. ELDC – additional training on Declarations of Pecuniary Interests & Code of Conduct was being arranged at Manby – Thursday 14th April – two sessions 10.00 – 12.30 or 18.00 – 20.30. 
000280 Clerks Report – Annual Parish Meeting Agenda – the Council noted & amended – Clerk to prepare for signature by the Chairman & issue; BT Phone Box No. 1 – the Jubilee Committee had received an invoice for damage to the Northern Powergrid infrastructure – following debate it was resolved that the Chairman would meet with the Jubilee Committee to discuss the options available & the Council’s willingness to assist..
000281 Reports from Outside Bodies – None

000282 Councillors Reports – None
000283 Items for the Next Agenda – Jubilee Committee Meetings & Update; Combined Services Consultation.
The meeting closed at 10.00 pm.  Next Parish Council Meeting Tuesday 5th April 2016 at 7.00pm
Chairman
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Date
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Clerk
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